
DR. KATE L. GREGG 
This issue of the Bulletin is dedicated to the memory of 
Dr. Gregg, professor of English at Lindenwood from 1924 
to 1946 and professor emeritus from 1946 until her death 
in Chehalis, Washington, last July 9. (See page 3.) 
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Friendship Across the Seas 
Dear Linden wood Alumnae: 

Mrs. McCluer and I arrived back home on the 
Lindenwood campus from our three month visit to 
Europe on September 1, and on Sunday, September 12, 
the 1954-55 students began to arrive and the campus 
was again a lively and friendly small world of its own. 
It was good to be home again, and it is a temptation 
to write to you about the start of this new year, about 
the old and new staff members, about the old and new 
students, about the old and new plans and programs 
and aspirations. 

But I shall resist that temptation, and tell you fleet­
ingly about some of our impressions gained from travel­
ing in ten countries on the European continent and in 
the British Isles and from talking with the people of 
those countries and in many instances visiting in their 
homes. 

Some of the most heartwarming experiences we had 
were those of being guests in the homes from which a 
number of our Lindenwood students have come. The 
hospitality of these people and their affection for 
Lindenwood College was a source of great happiness 
to us and a challenge to be worthy of their very great 
confidence in our program. 

Perhaps our most lasting and satisfactory impression 
from the trip generally ( and I do not speak with a tone 
of authority, but only of our personal experiences) is of 
the spirit of friendship to Americans which we found. 
This spirit of helpfulness and warm and courteous 
friendship we found in taxi drivers, shop keepers, 
strangers in the streets and in the trains and busses, as 
well as among the persons whom we met more for­
mally. Often we found through conversations with the 
people that we did not share the same judgments about 
the problems of the world and possible solutions of 
them, but the heartening discovery was that friendship 
did not depend on agreement. There was a display of 
a fair-minded respect for difference of opinion which 
bodes well for the international understanding so es­
sential to a peaceful world. 

Mrs. Arthur Stockstron 
Founders' Day Speaker 

MRS. ARTHUR STOCKSTROM of St. Louis, member 
of the Lindenwood Board of Directors, is the 

speaker for the 1954 Founders' Day Convocation. The 
convocation, at 10 :30 a. m. Saturday, October 16, 
celebrates the 128th year since the founding of Linden­
wood and appropriately is one of the major events of 
the annual alumnae weekend, October 15-16. Because 
the October Bulletin will be ready for mailing at about 
the time of Founders' Day, a report of the weekend 
will be published in the November Bulletin. 

This live-and-let-live attitude was not limited to 
Americans. We found a Dutch burgomaster, who had 
been a hostage of the Germans and whose brother-in­
law had been shot by the Germans, who still expressed 
the belief that all European countries, including Ger­
many, must work together and their peoples must be 
friends. He said the European Defense Committee is 
the best defense against Russia, and his views prevailed 
among other persons we talked with in Holland, in 
Denmark and in England. 

We watched the progress of a strike of agricultural 
workers in northern Italy. It was said to be Com­
munist-inspired, but a spokesman for the strikers put 
their cause succinctly: They were striking for a wage 
of $32.50 a month, because they could not support 
their families on the current pay of $29.50. The 
owners, he said, could hear the cries of the neglected 
cattle, but not the cries of the hungry children of the 
workers. This economic struggle bore out an impres­
sion I gained elsewhere, that many so-called Com­
munists in France and Italy did not appear to sym­
pathize with Russian Communism, but were protesting 
against some local policy. 

I attended an international educational conference in 
Oslo, where educators from all over the world were 
exchanging views on what the content of education 
should be and on the training of teachers. We visited 
cathedrals, market places, shops; motored through the 
countries, observing the architecture and the gardens 
and agricultural methods; we attended theatres and 
concerts; in short, we did all the things tourists do 
when they go abroad. 

But best of all was our associations with the people, 
and our opportunity to know and understand them. 
We can only hope that our experience multiplied many 
times, with visitors to and from America, will help 
chart the course to a better international understanding. 

Yours sincerely, 

F. L. McCLUER, President 

Alumna Honored 
Leola Mittelbach ( class of 1909) retired last June 

after 37 years as a primary teacher in the Bryant 
School in Kansas City. In September many of her 
former pupils joined in a celebration in her honor 
sponsored by the Bryant Parent-Teacher association. 
Miss Mittelbach and her sister, Mrs. Lenore Mittel­
bach Durland ( class of 1905), are living in their fam­
ily home at 747 Sixth St., Boonville, Mo. 
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Dr. Kate L. Gregg 
J INDENW00D ALUMNAE of several generations do 
L not have to be told of the loss to society and to 
scholarship in the death of Dr. Kate L. Gregg. She 
was a genuine and vital person, a warm friend and 
teacher, a thorough and exacting scholar, a lively and 
disciplined writer. 

Hers was a full and productive life to the very end. 
Since her retirement in 1946 from the English faculty 
at Lindenwood, where she had been since 1924, she 
had been busy at research and writing. In 1952 the 
University of New Mexico press published her well­
received book, Road to Santa Fe, based on the journal 
and diaries of George C. Sibley, co-founder of Linden­
wood, about the charting of the road from the Missouri 
frontier to New Mexico. 

For the past year and a half she had lived in St. 
Charles and worked daily at the Missouri Historical 
Society in St. Louis on another book, on the prairie 
and mountain life of Mathew Field. On June 10 she 
wrote "finis" to that work and sent it off to the Uni­
versity of Oklahoma press. The next day she set off 
with Miss Mary Lear, professor of chemistry, on a 
leisurely motor trip to her home in Chehalis, Washing­
ton. There for several days she enjoyed her family 
and friends. Suddenly on July 9 she became ill, and 
that night she died at the age of 71. It was fitting that 
there should have been no long period of inactivity 
and unproductivity in her life. 

Three New Members 
of Advisory Board 

Three new members, one an alumna of Lindenwood, 
have been appointed to the advisory board, which meets 
in an advisory capacity with the college's Board of 
Directors, President F. L. McCluer has announced. 
The alumna is Mrs. David W. Hopkins (Esther Mc­
Carrell Saunders), B. M. 1923, who lives at 2404 
Francis, St. Joseph, Mo. The other new members are 
Dr. Clem E. Bininger, minister of Second Presbyterian 
Church in Kansas City, and Mr. Sidney Studt, busi­
ness man of St. Louis County. 

Other members of the advisory board are Mrs. 
James T. Robison of Texarkana, Texas, and Mrs. 
Horton Watkins of St. Louis. 

Mrs. Hopkins is active in civic and church affairs in 
St. Joseph. She is president of the Women of the 
Church, First Presbyterian Church; past president 
(1951-54) of the Fortnightly Musical Club, and a 
member of the Civic Music Association. 

Dr. Bininger has been in Kansas City since Feb­
ruary, 1951, and previously held pastorates in Cleve­
land, Pittsburgh, and Richmond, Va. An honor 
student at Princeton Theological Seminary, he received 
his Master of Theology degree from the seminary, an 
M. A. degree in philosophy at Princeton University, 

Historical research and writing had been important 
to Dr. Gregg during her years of teaching at Linden­
wood, and before that at the University of Washington, 
1917 to 1922, and Elmira ( N. Y.) college, 1922-24. 
In 1937 she had published Westward with Dragoons, 
the journal of William Clark on his expedition to 
establish Fort Osage in western Missouri in 1808. She 
left a completed manuscript of a history of Lindenwood 
College. And in recent years she had amassed mate­
rials on another projected work, a historical study of 
Joseph Walker, discoverer of the Yosemite. 

A native of Chehalis, Dr. Gregg received the H. A. 
and Ph.D. degrees from the University of Washing­
ton and her master's degree from Yale University. She 
was a member of Phi Beta Kappa, scholastic honorary. 

Writing about D. Gregg in her hometown Chehalis 
paper, a feature writer mentioned her work in the 
church, in A. A. U. W., in a wartime munitions plant, 
as well as her educational and literary achievements, 
but stressed the human quality of "Dr. Kate," describ­
ing her as "a keenly humorous, wise and lovable woman 
who made friends all over the United States and never 
said an unkind word about one of them." 

Her death brings sorrrow to her many associates at 
Lindenwood, who are grateful to have had her friend­
ship, and undoubtedly to many of her former students 
who will wish to join, we are sure, in expressing 
sympathy to the sisters and brothers who survive her. 

and holds honorary doctorates from Centre College of 
Kentucky and Waynesburg College in Pennsylvania. 
He is a trustee of Park College, Parkville, Mo., and 
Johnson C. Smith University, Charlotte, N. C., and an 
overseer of Center College and Missouri Valley Col­
lege at Marshall. His daughter, Barbara, was a student 
at Lindenwood, 1952-54. 

Mr. Studt is head of a building construction and 
property management firm. He attended Smith Acad­
emy in St. Louis and is a graduate of Washington 
University. He is an officer of Central Presbyterian 
Church in Clayton, Mo. 

CAMPUS NEWS IN BRIEF 
HANSON BALDWIN, militaryeditorof the New 

York Times, will open Lindenwood's 1954-55 lecture 
and concert series at 7 p. m., Thursday, Oct. 21, with 
a talk on "Danger from the East." ... First faculty 
recital of the year will be given at 7 p. m., Tuesday, 
Oct. 26, by DR. JOHN THOMAS, chairman of the 
music department, pianist, and MR. WAYNE 
BALCH, assistant professor of music, organist .... 
DR. MARY TALBOT, chairman of the department 
of biological sciences, held an appointment this sum­
mer as visiting naturalist at the Edwin S. George 
Reserve at Pinckney, Mich., where she has done re-

(Continued on Page 8) 
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News of the Class of 1945 
The Fdlo'l.ving Autobiographical Accounts Make Up the Fourth Installment 

of the Roll Call of the Class of 1945 

SALLY Ttto:\IAS (Mrs. F.Lincoln Vogel), 30 Hill­
crest, Morristown, N. J.: "My next year after 

L. C. was spent at Missouri U, and then I married 
Linc. After three years in the South Pacific area of 
fighting, Linc re'.umed to his junior year at the Univer­
sity of Pennsylvania. I went East with him and toge­
ther we managed to struggle through a lengthy 
program of schooling. I got my B. A. from Beaver 
College ( Presbyterian also) and did social work in 
Philadelphia. Linc got his bachelor's from Penn, then 
kept going 'ti\ finally in August, 52, he got his Ph. D. 
in metallurgical engineering. 

"In 1950 Kitty was born and in 1952 Linda joined 
the ranks. We're now settled in our first real home, 
Linc is engaged in research at the Bell Telephone labs, 
and we're very happy. We're members of the Presby­
terian Church here, and I manage some time for 
League of Women Voters work. I'm grateful for my 
years at Lindenvvood. Unfortunately they are rather 
like water, not appreciated until absent awhile." 

Peggy Proctor (Mrs. W. B. Larkin) c/ o U. S. 
Naval Hospital, Great Lakes, Ill., "After graduating 
I worked for an advertising company in New York 
for six months, when I got homesick for Missouri and 
returned to St. Louis and worked for three years as a 
receptionist in the 'Private Doctors' Office' in Mc­
Millan Hospital. At McMillan I met my husband, a 
post-graduate and a resident in otolaryngology. We 
were married in St. Louis on July 2, 1949. 

"My husband, being a Navy commander, was sent 
to Bethesda (Md.) Na val Hospital, and we were 
there a year. After the Korean war started, Bright 
\\"aS sent as senior medical officer aboard the aircraft 
carri~r Oriskany. \Vhile we were in New York for 
four months before the ship was commissioned, our 
son, Patrick Carter, was born on Oct. 19, 1950. When 
Bright was at ,ea, Pat and I went home to live with 
my father. After December, 1951, Bright was at the 
U. S. Naval Air Station, San Diego, and while we 
lived in California, our daughter, Dolly Elna, ,v2s 
born in November. 1952. This summer we moved to 
Illinois, where Bright is assigned to the U. S. Naval 
Hospital at Great Lakes." 

Elizabeth (Hetty) Kirk (Mrs. E. Thomas C. 
Jones), 2417 EI Rancho Rd., Sidney, Neb.: "After 
leaving Linden\\'ood, I attended the University of 
\Visconsin, where l received an M.A. in botany. I 
specialized in taxonomy and ecology, and we had the 
pleasure of seeing my paper naming a new sub-species 
and variety of Sporobolus cryptandrus (a grass) pub­
lished in Rhorlora, a botanical journal. Bob and I were 
married while we ,vere in school. Our next home w~s 

\Vayne, Neb., where Tom was on the staff at Wayne 
State College. We now live in Sidney where Tom is 
high school basketball and track coach. Our family 
consists of three boys: Thomas, 3 ¼; John Scott, 2, 
,!nd Rex Leigh, 1, and a pair of boxers." 

Betty Jo Mcilvaine (Mrs. John Sherwood Fifer), 
1810 N. E. 17th Terrace, Ft. Lauderdale, Fla.: "I 
married John Shenrnod Fifer shortly after he grad­
uated from Indiana Medical School, and after his 
internship, he joined the U. S. Navy. We were shipped 
off to the Pacific islands of Guam and Yap for two 
years-19+7 and 1948. I was permitted to go alon-g 
as a dependent so we enjoyed a very interesting tour 
of duty among the grass-skirted natives and swaying 
palm trees. On the island of Yap, I was one of only 
two white women on the whole island. The natives 
were very primitive and very few spoke English. 

"Upon our return to the U. S., and my husband's 
release from the Navy, John completed several years 
of pediatric training. In addition to studying the 
diseases of children in the hospital, we also started a 
family of our own. We now have 3 boys, the oldest of 
whom is now 41/z years old. 

"My husband started his practice of medicine in Ft. 
Lauderdale, Fla., 2 years ago and since that time we 
have built a new office, a new home and settled dO\vn 
to everyday living" 

Celeste Salvo (Mrs. Robert Drake Rose), 115 Taylor 
Ave., Crystal City, Mo.: "Upon leaving Lindenwood 
in 19+5, I transferred to the University of Missouri, 
finishing in 1947 with a B. S. in Education. A kinder­
garten opening here at my home gave me my first 
posi: ion, which I kept for six years, resigning last May 
to give full time to homemaking. A slight change of 
name occurred in 1950 when I became Celeste Salvo 
Rose instead of Celeste Rose Salvo." 

Barbara Buckley (Mrs. Bryden Pease, Jr.), 528 E. 
Broadway, Yazoo City, Miss.: "After leaving Linden­
wood I entered the University of Missouri, graduating 
from the School of Journalism in 1947. On Sept. 2, 
19+7, Bryden and I were married and moved to Itta 
Bena, Miss. Since then I have been active in the local 
and state Federated Woman's Clubs, Girl Scouts, 
Garden Club, cht:rch circle and Sunday School work 
in addition to a job as correspondent for the Green­
wood, Miss., Commonwealth. We have two prospec­
tive Lindenwood girls, Barbie who is 5 ¼ and Mary 
Bryden, born Sept. 27, 1953. On September 1st we 
moved to Yazoo City where Bryden is agent for Life 
,:nd Casualty Insurance Co." 

(To he Continued) 



Linden wood · Starts 128th Year 
340 Students Enrolled from 27 States; Six New Members Added to Faculty 

J INDENW00D opened its 128th academic year on 
L September 13 with 340 students from 27 states 
and seven other countries. Students from outside the 
states come from England, France, Japan, Turkey, 
Puerto Rico, Hondur~s, and Ecuador. 

Missouri, as would be expected, leads other states in 
students this fall, with Illinois in second place and 
Oklahoma in third. Tying for fourth place are Iowa 
and Tennessee. 

There are six new members of the faculty, three 
new head residents, and a new nurse. Three of the 
faculty members were announced in the Bulletin last 
spring. They are Mrs. Greta Larson in office manage­
ment, Mr. Henry C. Turk, replacing for a year Mr. 
Thomas W. Doherty who is on leave for a year from 
the modern languages department to study in France, 
and Miss Isabelle McClung, teaching in the music 
department for the year while Prof. Pearl Walker 
studies in New York City. 

Other new faculty members are Mr. William C. 
Engram, associate professor of psychology, who replaces 
Miss Rachel Morris; Mrs. F. Marian Froelich, asso­
ciate professor of sociology, who replaces Mr. Robert 
G. Schmidt, who is teaching at Southern State College, 
Magnolia, Ark., and Mrs. Grazina Ona Amonas, 
instructor in physical education. 

Mrs. Froelich Mr. Engram 

Mr. Engram, who last year was an admissions coun­
selor for the college, has taught at the University of 
Missouri and Stephens College. A graduate of Wash­
ington University, he has a Master's degree from the 
University of Missouri and has done further graduate 
study there. Mrs. Froelich holds an undergraduate 
degree from Drury College, master's degrees from the 
University of Kansas and Syracuse University, and a 
Ph. D. degree in sociology and anthropology from 
Washington University. Mrs. Amonas, who has come 
to Lindenwood from teaching posts in southern Cali­
fornia, has studied at colleges and universities in 
Lithuania, France, and Germany. A student of French 

Miss Rachel Morris , 
Professor of psychology 
w ho had been at Linden­
wood since 1927, resigned 
this summer to return to 
her family home in 
Illinois to be with her 
mother, who is ill. Her 
address is Allerton, Ill . 

literature as well as physical education, she has taught 
both subjects in Lithuania and Austria. 

Miss Ruth Olsen of Glen Ellyn, III., is the new 
director of student activities. A graduate of Purdue 
University, she has been a director of teen-age programs 
in the Hammond (Ind.) Y. W. C. A. and has done 
social work in Chicago. She also is head resident of 
Butler Hall. The other new head residents are Mrs. 
J. V. Gaddy of St. Joseph, Mo., who is at Niccolls 
Hall, and Mrs. H. D. Hendren of Paducah, Ky., at 
Sibley Hall. The new nurse is Miss Carolina Ander­
son, R. N., who came to Lindenwood from a hospital 
111 Greeley, Colo. 

Lindenwood Adopts 
an Honor System 

By BETSY SEVERSON, president Student Council 

"Because we believe in the integrity of the individual, 
we have established as our basis of community life the 
honor code." These words, the first to appear in the 
Lindenwood Handbook for 1954-55, mark the begin­
ing of something towards which Lindenwood has been 
working for several years. 

In the spring of 1954 the student body overwhelm­
ingly adopted an honor system to become effective this 
fall. The Honor System Committee, in referring the 
code to student approval, stated that the value of the 
code lay in its goals, which are to develop a sense 
of personal integrity, to create an atmosphere of trust, 
and to foster cooperation among students, faculty, and 
administration. We know that if we accept the honor 
code ;:s a responsibility as well as a privilege, we will 
be assured of its successful operation. 

Members of the 1954-55 Student Council are: Betsy 
Severson, Madison, Wis., president; Deane Keeton, 
Kansas City, Mo. , vice-president; Doris Beaumar, Le­
Roy, Ill., secretary; Susan Kennedy, Newport, Tenn., 
freshman counselor; Rosalyn Fields, New Castle, Ind., 
senior class representative; Nancy Alvis, Mexico, Mo., 
junior representative; Chloe Burton, Fort Worth, 
Tex., sophomore representative. 



BIRTHS 
Mr. and Mrs. Walter Van Culpepper (Jennie 

McRae, 1940-42), 601 Maple St., McAllen, Texas: 
a son, Malcolm, born June 10. He has three brothers 
and a sister: Susan, 6, Van Noy, 4, Joel. 3, and 
Duncan, 15 mos. 

Mr. and Mrs. H. Walter Jorss (Dorothy Gunter, 
1935-36), 2082 S. Dewey St., Bartlesville, Okla. have 
adopted a daughter, Melinda, aged six months. 

Mr. and Mrs. John Lammers (Elnor Ritter, A. B. 
1945), 15 Belle Plaine, St. Charles, Mo.: a son, Carl 
Ritter, born May 23. He has a brother, John, 5. 

Mr. and Mrs. Ward Ramsey ( Selma Couch, 1946-
47), 604 Hudson Ave., Pine Bluff, Ark.: a daughter, 
Raye, born June 26. 

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Lyndon Stanford (Jackie Ful­
ton, 1944-46), 429 North 33rd, Billings, Mont.: a 
son, Jay Stephen, born May 19. 

Mr. and Mrs. Bruce W. Carswell (Patricia Under­
wood, A. B. 1951), 31 Brite Ave., Scarsdale, N. Y.: 
a daughter, Meredith Ann, born in May. 

Mr. and Mrs. R. E. Harkins (Jo Anne Sagaser, 
A. B. 1949), 719 Lake St., Orrville, Ohio: a son, 
Robert Edward II, born Feb. 20. 

Mr. and Mrs. Lamar G. Price (Beverly Bacon, 
1945-47), 134 Selby Blvd., Worthington, Ohio: a 
daughter, Nancy, born June 11. She has a sister, Kay, 
age 3. 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Nash (Patricia Grove, 
1947-49), 2324 Circle Dr., St. Joseph, Mo.: a daugh­
ter, Mika Lynn, born June 16. She has a brother, 
Ricky, 2. 

Mr. and Mrs. Paul Leathers (Betty Hunter, B. S. 
1947), 5415 W. 72nd Terrace, Prairie, Kan.: a son, 
William Hunter, born March 20. He has a sister, 2y;. 

Mr. and Mrs. Stannard L. Gardner (Wilma Hoen, 
A. B. 1936), 8341 Wheatland, Sun Valley, Calif.: a 
son, Philip, horn December 13. He has a sister, Rose­
mary, 2. 

Mr. and Mrs. John Leo Morrissey (Jean Baker, 
l 9-l-6-47), 2630 N. W. 42nd St., Oklahoma City, 
Okla.: a son, John Michael, born July 14. He has a 
sister Jean Anne, 2. 

Mr. and Mrs. Jack G. Rotramel (Martha Finck, 
1945-47), 212 Crescent Dr., Macon, Mo.: a son, 
Marcus Dean, born May 29. He has a sister, Sandra 
Kay,+. 

Mr. and Mrs. Carl Dennler, Jr. (Jeanne Mc­
Donald, A. B. 1946), 21 Sherman Terrace, Madison 
4, Wis.: a daughter, Christine Dorian, born January 
25. She has a brother, Mike, 2y;. 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard C. Sheffel (Genola Bellrose, 
1947-49), 519 Chapel, Ottawa, Ill.: a daughter. 
Margaret Ann, born July 1. She has a sister, 2¼. 

Mr. and Mrs. Don K. Miller (Arline Heckman, 
A. B. 1948), F 9 Country Club Manor, York, Pa.: 
a son, Garry, born in March. 

Mr. anrl Mrs. \Villiam B. Dickinson III (Bett)' 

ALUMNAE NOTES 
Sally Thielbar (1950-52) has a "wonderful job" at 

Mississippi State College for Women, Columbus, Miss., 
in the Guidance Center. Writing during orientation 
week, she said, "With each wide-eyed freshman who 
enters the office and with each shout of greeting, I 
become a tiny bit more homesick for L. C. and for the 
beautiful autumnal coloring which I know will soon 
he seen there in St. Charles." 

Joanne Buck Goudie (A. B. 1952) was awarded 
the degree of Master of Fine Arts in June at the State 
University of Iowa. 

Marguerite Little (A. B. 1947) has a nevv job as 
instructor in English and librarian at Monticello Col­
lege, Alton, Ill. In 1952 she received the M.A. degree 
from the State University of Iowa, and for the past 
two years has been reserve librarian at Washington 
University. 

Belatedly we learn that Geraldine Pitts (A.B. 1942) 
since 1950 has been Mrs. A.H. Landers II of Harris­
hu rg, Ark., and that the Landers' are in the cotton and 
soybean business. 

Caroline Levy Gillette ( A. B. 1946) and her hus­
band, George, have a farm outside Centralia, Mo., 
( R. R. 2) and teaching jobs in Centralia. 

Betty Burton Strong (1935-37) now is living in 
Syria, where her husband, Robert C., is deputy chief 
of mission in the embassy at Damascus, and their three 
children are attending a French-speaking school. Their 
address is c/o American Embassy in Damascus. 

Mrs. Paul Simkins (Mary Jo Sweeney, B. S. 1950) 
was awarded the Master of Education degree at the 
University of Misouri in June. 

Lucy Anne McCluer (A. B. 1949) received the 
Master of Music degree in organ this summer at 
Indiana University. She is organ instructor at Erskine 
College, Due West, S. C. Her sister, Camilla McCluer 
(A. B. 1953), did graduate work in art at the State 
University of Iowa this summer and is teaching in 
Clinton, Mo. 

Dr. Mary Terhune, chairman of the modern lang­
uage department, has had a "having a fine time" card 
from London, England, from Margaret (Cotton) 
Ca11non (A. B. 1942), who is on a six-weeks' vacation 
in Europe. 

La11<lree, 1950-51), Apt. 705, Whitfield Apts., 5330 
S. Harper Ave., Chicago, III.: a son, \Villiam Boyd 
l V, born 011 Sept. 1. 

Mr. and Mrs. Ross W. Dixon, Jr. (Barbara Payne, 
19-l-7--l-9), 4329 Emerson, Dallas, Texas: a son, Steven 
Ross, horn Aug. 15. 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Ray (Irene Kern, 1951-
53), 408 N. Sixth St., Vincennes, Ind.: a daughter, 
Barbara Suzanne, born Sept. 12. 

Mr. and Mrs. John N. Wilson, Jr. (Nell Culver, 
B. A. 1953), 1525 Olive St., St. Louis, Mo.: a son, 
John Wilson, born June 17. 
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WEDDINGS 
iuger F rye ( 19 -2- 3) became the bride on June 

13 o Ronald Ray And r on at Fort Smith, Ark. They 
live at 12 ¼ ou th orfolk, Tulsa, Okla. 

On June 12 Marilyn Craw (1950-52) was married 
to John Wright Behrndt at the First Methodist Church 
in New Castle, Ind. Their new address is 407 N. 
Pennsylvania, Box 826, Indianapolis, Ind. 

Margaret Ahrens ( B. S. 1954) was married to 
Harlow Musick Keeser at St. Peters Church, St. 
Charles, Mo. , on June 12. They are living at 510¼ 
Arlington, Lawton, Okla. 

Della Marie Alexander ( 1948-49) was married to 
George C. Kaiser on March 14. They are living in 

Fresno, Calif. at 3412 Clinton. 
On May 29 Helen Horvath (A. B. 1947) was mar­

ried to Jack Posey. They are living in Texas City, 
Texas. 

Eunice Sheley ( B. A. 1954) became the bride of 
Harry Keeler Spindler on June 26 at the First Meth­
odist Church in Alton , Ill. Their new address is 444 
Hawthorne Court, Apt. 201, Madison, Wis. 

On June 26 Margaret Marshall ( 1952-53) was 
married to Leonard Norman Wood at Woodmont 
Christian Church in Nashville, Tenn. 

Bettye J. Montgomery ( B. S. 1953) was married 
on June 29 to Lt. j.g. Burton George Henderson of 
the U. S. Navy at the First Methodist Church in 
Hutchinson, Kan. 

Patricia Zimmerman ( 1952-54) was married on 
June 5 to Kenneth W. Chambers. The ceremony was 
held at Lindenwood College. Their new address 1s 
4121 Lovers Lane, Apt. 86, Dallas, Tex. 

n J une I Pau la o re (B. . 19-4) 
Paul Ri tter a t the Pre byterian 

io. T hey are living a 47 aroline, t . L oui , 
On J un 2 Shirley Booth ( [948- -o) of 

was married to George L. Hare. Their new address 
is 1801 McClay, Santa Ana, Calif. 

Jessie Leonori Benson ( 1937-39) became the bride 
of Edward Burkett Row on June 5. They are living 
at 3236 January, St. Louis, Mo. 

On June 12 Shirley Lucille Dunker (1941-43) 
married Arthur Ewald Delbartes at Memorial P resby­
terian Church in St. Louis. 

Carol Tolly (1951-52) and Patrick Ryan, III, were 
married June 7 in Decatur, Ill. 

M ary Nell Van Bibber ( B. S. 1954) was married 
to Ensign John Richard Young in Sikeston, Mo., 011 

June 10. They live at 425 Battery Ave., Apt. 2-D, 
Brooklyn, N. Y. 

Barbara hidt" ter ( 1 -2.54-) wru man·i •d during 
the ummer t Lt. corg · J one \, ater in Sikeston, 

1o. They " ·ill make their home in T wenty-Nine 
Palm , al if., wh re L. \ aters i rationed. 

On July 3 Simone Meyer (1950-51) was married 
to Richard P aul Baepler in Paris, France. 

L. C. Bride 

Mrs. Freedom Hutchinson Ainsworth (Norma 
Paul Ruedi Hazeltin e, A. B. 1930), who w as mar­
ried 011 July 31. Mrs. Ainsworth is head of the 
information staff of the Bureau of Land Manage­
ment of the D epartment of Interior. Her husband 
is a business man and an engineer. They live at 
411 Wicomo co St. , Salisbury. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Nancy Rae Fenno (1950-51) and George R. Sher­
man were married at the Presbyterian Church in 
Siloam Springs, Ark. , on Sept. 1. 

On Sept. 11 AliceVignocchi (1951-53) was married 
to Robert J. Demichelis in Highland Park, Ill . 

Ann Douglas Smith ( 1952-54) of Magnolia, Ark., 
became the bride of James Bryant Downs on Aug. 21. 

Kay Kirch (1950-51) was married on Aug. 2 to 
Robert Lewis Christie, Jr. 

On Aug. 18 Cynthia Murphy (1951-53) was mar­
ried to David Lee Christensen. 

Martha Jane Evans (A. B. 1954) was married on 
Sept. 11 to Lt. Jack A. Miller, of the U. S. Air Force. 

Marilyn Kern ( 1949-51) was married on Sept. 6 
to William P. Slagle in Des Moines , Iowa. They will 
live at 710 N. Market St., Oskaloosa, Iowa. 

On July 3 Sammie Sue Henry was married to Bruce 
Heavner in Breckenridge, Mo. They will live m 

Charleston, S. C. 

Marilee Darnall became the bride of James F . 
\Vaters on Aug. 21. They were married in St. P atrick's 
Church in Springfield, Ill. They will live at 1909 S. 
Holmes A,e. in Springfield. 

Janey Noel ( B. S. 1953) of Paris, Mo., was married 
to Lowell 0. Ray on August 25. Their address is Box 
535 , Lakeside, Ohio. 

► 



Chapel Plans Progress 
Plans for the Lindenwood chapel are advancing, and 

a ceremony to dedicate the site will be held on Nov. 14. 
As this Bulletin goes to press a total of $266,574 has 
been pledged to the chapel, of which $8,813 has been 
contributed or pledged by alumnae. Further contribu­
tions and pledges will be gratefully received. 

Alumnae who have contributed since the publication 
of donors in the June Bulletin, are listed in date groups. 

BEFORE 1900 
Mrs. Mildred Ilarnes Hiil, Mrs. Ma rgarita Petitdidier Seymour , a n,l 

Mrs. Olla Barnett Sutherland. 
1900's 

Mrs. Esther Anderson Burtner, Miss Edna Hanna, Mrs. OJive Gray 
Hardaway, and Mrs. Martha Miller Gray . 

191 O's 
Mrs. Lois Bochmohle Berry, Mrs. Helen Hudson Corkill, Mrs. 

Anne Southard Hurtsell, Mrs. Elizabeth Christy Klossner, Mrs. Lois 
Hanna Lynd, Mrs. Irene Amos Phillips, Mrs. Katharine Albright 
Shepherd, Mrs. Virginia Miller Woodfill and Mrs. Mildred Hageman 
Worsley. 

1920's 
M,·~. Mary Sn\\lell Arrhn1·<1, Mr~. LLJdllc ,Johu~ton UnkeP. Mi.,, 

Ellen Long Boyce, .\lr,-. Lillian Twre<lie llruerc, ,\I rs. Virgin I" Myer~ 
l"a ll i~on, Jllr. Eva Flemini; Donahue, .\! rs. Huth Swihart 1iu11crlou . 
.\1 rs, \'iri;1111n ,\f cChm: i;ou,I. ,\J is. Janice M Creene, Mis, 1\1.JrJorle 
J. <.roves, ~1 rs. Sue , \ usti11 H utc hi11 KS, .\Ir,. Arli11c Ewin it Lal\la,ll-r,. 
Mi-s France \ larie Leh nher(!, .\ l rs. Kathryn Weiss Moore, Mr.. 
J\1 .,ry IJ nr,lm,111 Ogren, ~Ir,. l·rn ur.-. \Vtn7 !tea, Mr<. Mar~arct :>t~­
l ntu,h Sha w, Mrs. ll den Ro11cr Smrk, Mrs. Lnwann McJ\111nch \ ' a11 
l lnll. ;end \Ir .. S11c C1111111hell W lllinm,. 

1930's 
Mrs. Margaret Hill Beardsley, Mrs. Helen Culbertson lleste, Mrs. 

Elinor Runnenburger Brock, Mrs. Arabel Wycoff Cammann, Miss 
Mary Chowning, Miss Constance L. Cockburn, Mrs. Theo Hu11 Davis, 
Mrs. Sara Willis English, Mrs. Genevieve Horswell Frank, Mrs. 
Wilma Hoen Gardner, Mrs. Tearle Seiling Gove, Mrs. Kathryn Hull 
Graves, Mrs. Elma Cook Halbrook, Miss Jacqueline Howard, Mrs. 
Cecil Dennett Johnson, Mrs. Evelyn Heiser Kaser, Mrs. Margaret 
Laughlin Kelly, Mrs. Betty White Klee, Mrs, Mardean Hutchinson 
Kuenstler, Miss Mildren Kuhlman , Mrs. Elizabeth Schlinker! Lenich, 
M rs. Mnry Null Liehr , l\lrs. Erne•tinc Thro Mngncr, M r s. Mnrgaret 
Kc1i,Jing: l\l nrb•-:u1t Mr:-;. Lorr;11nt! Roluc O'Conncr. M.rs. 1\l arg_aret 
EtlK i11gton Or1wcln, lllra. nom1.hy Ringer l'nul, M "· Virgi n ia Keck 
Powell, Mrs. n orotny ometock Ricke, Mrs. Sorn r ews trect, Mrs. 
Imogene t roh Stumph, :\I r,,. Ro~e mnry Wll li:m,a Thom,,, Mrs. 
Virgi nin Cn ey W elles, anti M <'. ll clen W eber \\' h:ilcn. 

1940's 
Mr .. J en n Sdinsiinu Anderson, Miss Charlotte Ching, Mrs Harriet 

Courtney Cros by, ).Ir,. Kay Menke Denker, Mrs. Margaret Fischer 
1.,:skri lge, ~! rs. l< obin Hamilton Fielder, Mrs. Jane Merrill Fritson, 
lllis, llnrharn J3nker Green, Miss Shirley Mason Hair, Mrs. Audrey 
Ballard Hendren, Mrs. Louise McGraw Hodgson, Mrs. Frances Sus 1ng 
Jenkins, Miss D. Colleen Johnson, Mrs. Barbara Gray King, Mrs. 
Irene i\ltheide Korte, Mrs. Geraldine Pitts Landers, Mrs. Peggy 
Proctor Larkin, Miss Betry Kate Lechleiter, Mrs. Minota Bayliss 
Moncure, Mrs. Dorothy Graham Morris. Mrs. Betty Sherman 
l\losto,•oy , l\1r s. Kathr)•n l\'ngnor Orth, Mrs. Helen ll nrvath 1.'osey, 
Mrs. ,\ udrcy llloun l Pille, Mi,, Rell)' , rlty Proctor, Mrs. I rene 
Ru~11oclhoff Oulll , ~I rs. M:1ry Mnrrison .'ebe.,1:1, Mrs. J'\n c Walker 
• mnh, M rs. Mnr)l":tret Lu 1 o, Mr•. Je,111 Stcwnrt Vest, ~11 U:irh:ara. 
J, Wade, M . .\lnrg:irel • audoc Wcfitrn)', Mr•. Mary Seip W illiams, 
and Mr<, l'rand, CJ1wan Woold ridge. 

1950's 
Miss lo:1 11 Ul c,c,1111(, llli"5 11orolhy noutln , :\l iss ~l:trju r ie L. 

C unnin;:irnm, i\l rs. r,1,,-,., o, Trdc1. 1'vnns. ~ilss Julianne l~arri ,, Mrs. 
Phoebe Dc1n11s1cr Hamman, 111 rs. Lorrain~ ll nckmnn Jorda 11 , Miss 
Jane Leona ,·,I. Mrs. El a.nor Stubblelidcl NL-c,1. M ll!S Mcl'cia ::; hawver, 
and Mrs. Gretchen Schnurr Stade,·. 

CAMPUS (Continued from Page 3) 
search in past summers .... The REV. DR. THEO­
DORE A. GILL, dean of the chapel and professor of 
religion, served this summer on the editorial staff of 
"The Christian Century" in Chicago and covered the 
second assembly of the World Council of Churches. 
... Orientation week was the "best ever," according 
to many students. It ended with a social weekend, the 
first of many planned, with L. C. playing hostess to 
over 200 young men from neighboring colleges .... 
New riding instructor at the college is FERN 
PALMER of Columbia, Mo., a junior transfer from 
Stephens College and a prize-winning horsewoman. 

IN MEMORIAM 
The condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and 

faculty are extended to the family of Dr. Kate Gregg, 
in whose memory this issue of the Bullentin is pub­
lished , and to: 

The family of Mrs. Howard R. Schwalb ( Carol 
Lee Cathcart, 1945-46), who died on July 11 at 
Urbana, Ill. 

The family of Martine Porteret (1948-49) of Paris, 
France, who died there on August 15. 

The family of Mrs. Jessie La Rue Ward Robinson 
(class of 1892), who died July 15 in Hayward, Calif., 
where she lived with her daughter, Mrs. Lorna R. 
Wurfel at 21469 Montgomery Ave. 

The family of Rachel Van Winkle Dallis (A. B. 
1936), information about whose death two years ago 
has just been received at the college. 

Former Board Member Dies 
Belatedly we report with regret the death on May 3 

of Mr. Walter W. Head of St. Louis, a faithful mem­
ber of Lindenwood's Board of Directors from 1942 
until his retirement in 1953, former chairman of the 
board of General American Life Insurance Co., and a 
civic and church leader. 

New horse in the stable is a show mare, a generous 
gift from an alumna, Mrs. A. D. Sappington 
(HELEN EDMISTON, 1931-32), who lives with 
her husband and daughters, Judy, 14, and Kathy, 10, 
at Route 3. Columbia. 
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